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Liisa Jääskeläinen

Initiator and First Coordinator of the BSP
The 5th of June, 2015
The 9th International Conference of the UNESCO Baltic Sea project “Science of Change”
Tallinn, Estonia

Distinguished participants

Friends of the Baltic Sea
Dear neighbours
During these days we are here to celebrate 26 years of BSP cooperation. We celebrate the work of each other who are here to-day, we celebrate the work of those who have been with and the work of those who will be with us. Together we are hundreds of principals, teachers, environmental specialists and thousands of students. And also politicians, authorities and civil servants.

It delights me deeply to see “old” faces and BSP friends here in Tallinn at the 9th  BSP conference. Solidarity, long term commitment and search for a common good for our Mare Nostrum is present in you here just now. It also delights me deeply to experience the young enthusiasm here. To the students I want to say:  when you focus on the interesting and optimism creating program of this conference, focus also on finding new friends!
My name is Liisa Jääskeläinen. I am the initiator the BSP.  To-day I can´t help expressing what I have learnt with and about the BSP and what I feel now. 
I was a national coordinator for UNESCO Associated Schools in Finland 26 years ago. The confrontation of the superpowers and deep political tensions frustrated me. My work was to develop international education which we now call global education. In a Russian film I saw an interview of a kind medical doctor who was utmost worried of environmental health around the lake of Ladoga and on the shoreline of the Gulf of Finland. A click took place in my head. Why not to build – through the UNESCO channels - an educational network of schools, teachers and students around the Baltic Sea. At that time I thought the environment is politically such an innocent theme that no-one will resist. My colleagues at the Finnish National Board of Education said that this an impossible idea: DDR will never join, the Soviet Union will never join. Happily my Director General of that time, Mr Erkki Aho took the initiative the meeting of ministers of education to Paris and also to the UNESCO. They said it is ok, proceed. My first point is: Personal involvement matters! 
By my ancient academic background I am a master of social and political sciences. In the beginning phase of the project I felt most ignorant working with science teachers. They spoke an other language, they seem to know so exactly what the problems of the environment are and they also had all kinds of impressive equipment to make measurements and tests. Happily I had good colleagues at the National Board of Education and good principals and teachers in Finland who asked me not to worry about this aspect of the work. They promised to care of it. My second point is: Jump over your inner borders.
During the initial phase of the BSP I was in fact a peace educator. Especially inspiring to me were the thoughts of Johan Galtung, a Norwegian peace researcher. He said that peace is not only about the absence of war.  He underlined the importance to see a peace as a continuum of cooperation, varying according to the amount and intensity of cooperation. The more cooperation between the countries, the more active the peace between them is. My question was how to add cooperation over the iron curtain which in fact crossed the Baltic Sea. My third point is: Be part of the solution. Imagine and dream good alternatives, work for them, make good alternatives possible. 
And now, let me congratulate the Estonian BSP team for taking the BSP three years forward and also for organizing this conference.  Especially I am happy to have a chance to meet here Gedy Siimenson with whom I have e-mailed a lot, but see her to-day for the first time. Organizing a conference like this is task for many. Thank you all! I truly admire the wise and optimistic spirit of the program you have created.  I also share with you the trust on the contribution of the students. The collection of logos in the program hints that you have been talented in gathering support. My thanks go also to all sponsors and supportors. 
Together, we being the representatives of 9 BSP countries have also been able to inspire people from other regions of the world to launch and to implement similar projects for better water environments and better neigbourhood. I do hope that the honoured Japanese delegation is here for this purpose. During the past years I have met Japanese and South-Korean scholars having had interest in the BSP and considering it possible to build an educational network around the Sea of Japan. 
And last but not least,   I deeply appreciate the Russian authorities and colleagues who have decided to take over the general coordination of the BSP for next years. And the Russian teachers and students and who ever are your supporters. I wish - from the bottom of heart - good luck and all success to you! The general coordination of our common treasure, the BSP, is now in your hands. Take good care of it. According to UNESCO, we live in the world which can characterized by change, complexity and paradox. You have now a special possibility and responsibility to work for our common good in the Baltic Rim which is dear to all of us. The better you succeed – and we all with you – the more remarkable signal we together can give to the world on creating a more sustainable lifestyle for our grandchildren.  
I am also proud to inform that in the latest curricular reform for basic education – from the year 2014 – the global education have received a strong mandate in Finland. And on the other side, teachers must implement global education. This cannot be done well without international cooperation cross-curricular approach.
Thank you for having me here with you to-day! 
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